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PROCEEDINGS OF THE DODGE COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Regular meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Missel at 9:00 A.M. on Wednesday, December 6, 2017 in the Board Room of the Courthouse, Fremont, Nebraska with the following members present:  Weddle, Strand, Vaughan, Saalfeld, George, Beam and Missel.  Absent:  None.  Prior to roll call, Chairman Missel announced the meeting to be an open public meeting and that the current open meeting laws were posted on the wall and available for anyone’s review.  


The Board unanimously declared the meeting legally convened.

The Board unanimously approved the agenda as printed; received and placed on file various county officials’ reports, a copy of Answer of County Attorney regarding case filed in District Court of Carla Dolezal-Soukup vs. Dodge County Board of Adjustment and Joseph Kreifel and Terry Kreifel, Husband and Wife, notice from City of Fremont on Public Hearing held on Tuesday, November 28, 2017 regarding blight and substandard study, correspondence from FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Association) of the following:  Preliminary copies of the Flood Insurance Rate Map (FIRM) and Flood Insurance Study (FIS) report for Dodge County, Nebraska and Incorporated Areas replacing provisionally accredited Levee to Accredited Levee status within the City of Hooper, correspondence addressed to the Village of Dodge regarding Lower Elkhorn Watershed and correspondence regarding ongoing flood risk project in the Logan Watershed, notice of Public Hearing of Saunders County Board of Supervisors for a change of zoning from Transitional Agriculture to Residential District on Tuesday, December 5, 2017 at 9:30 A.M., Certificates of Insurance from NIRMA (Nebraska Intergovernmental Risk Management Association) with Caterpillar Financial Services Corporation as holder for a 2017 Caterpillar 323FL Excavator, NDEQ (Nebraska Department of Environmental Equality) regarding on site wastewater treatment system located at 645 S. Ridge Road, Lot #38, Fremont, Nebraska, Certificates of Insurance for Wiese Plumbing & Excavating Inc., Frost Fiber Tech, Inc. and Stalp Gravel Inc., Utility Installation Agreement for Burt County Public Power to install underground cable between Sections 23 and 24, Township 19N, Range 6E and letter of request of Chief Deputy Robert D. Reynolds to declare a 2006 Chevrolet Impala as surplus property to be disposed of thru auction with Jack Nitz and Associates; and received and referred to the County Attorney copy of Entry of Appearance in District Court of Carla Dolezal-Soukup vs. The Dodge County Board of Adjustment and Joseph Kreifel and Terry Kreifel, Husband and Wife and Petition and Decree in the District Court of Dodge County, Nebraska regarding the formation of Sanitary and Improvement District No. 8 of Dodge County, Nebraska.

The Board unanimously approved the minutes of the November 22, 2017 meeting as printed.
At 9:05 A.M., the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Corrections.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.
Under any items of discussion, Supervisor George, Chairman of the Finance Committee, remarked this to be the first time he recalls since he has been a county supervisor that medical costs within the jail’s budget were overspent this early in the fiscal year. 

At 9:07 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Corrections until Wednesday, December 20, 2017 at 9:05 A.M.

Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.

The Board unanimously approved the wage and hour claims as submitted in the amount of $189,912.17.
The Board unanimously approved the financial claims as submitted in the amount of $281,860.69.
The Board unanimously approved the request of Chief Deputy Robert D. Reynolds and passed a motion to declare a 2006 Chevrolet Impala as surplus property to be disposed of thru auction with Jack Nitz and Associates.

Committee Report – Supervisor Vaughan reported on a workshop which would be beneficial to three new members put on by Bill Pook, Emergency Management Director.
Committee Reports – Chairman Missel reminded board members of the upcoming NACO Convention in Kearney.  He also reported on a committee formed of Supervisors George, Beam and himself to review and submit their recommendations on next term’s salaries of elected officials.  Chairman Missel also commented on new committee assignments and asked for input from other supervisors.

The Board unanimously, with George abstaining, passed a motion taking formal action by adopting a Resolution ratifying the Property Committee’s purchase of property located at 2860 West 23rd Street, Fremont, Nebraska (PT TL 44 1.54A Section 9, Township 17N, Range 8E, Dodge County, Nebraska, known as parcel #270136493) approving said purchase of property for $350,000 and authorized the Chairman to sign the resolution.

In another motion, the Board unanimously, with George abstaining, passed a motion authorizing the County Clerk to issue a check in the amount as approved by the Finance Committee for the closing of the purchase of the Probation Office Building at 2860 West 23rd Street, Fremont, Nebraska.  (The amount to renovate the building was approximately $700,000.)
The Board unanimously accepted the recommendation of the County Attorney and granted him permission to apply for the 2018-2019 Community Based Aid Grant and authorized Chairman Missel to sign the necessary grant application documents. 

The Board unanimously approved the request of Highway Superintendent Huppert to advertise for Calendar Year 2018 Culvert Quotations and to have the bids opened at 11:15 A.M. on Friday, December 29, 2017.
For the next hour, the County Board listened to a presentation from Motorola Solutions and the Dodge County Radio Committee on a County Public Safety Radio Proposal.  Shelly Holzerland, Director of Fremont & Dodge County’s PSAP, commented that as of January 2013, all public safety agencies and others were required to narrowband their frequencies.  In 2015, the City of Fremont’s radios were aging out and beginning to fail so the city decided to switch to a 800 MHz system of the metro area, called ORION going live in November of 2016.  A committee was then formed of the County Sheriff, rural fire departments and herself to work with Motorola on a plan for the rest of Dodge County.  With the current system comprised of separate systems, the County Sheriff was encountering serious radio coverage issues.  With rural fire departments having their own repeaters and antennas, they sometimes could not reach areas within their own response area and had difficulties communicating with dispatch.  Information given by Ms. Holzerland also indicated the system proposed will solve a lot of these issues.  Tony Kosiba, Area Sales Manager of Motorola Solutions Inc., presented the proposal showing a map of the four locations within the county where towers were proposed to be constructed.  The total proposed cost of the towers, radios, site equipment and microwave ring is $10.2 million which does not include land access of a maximum amount of two acres per tower.  The project would take two years to complete.  Ms. Holzerland commented rentals of existing towers were considered, but were not cost effective, some being $3,000 and higher a month to rent.  County Sheriff Hespen, employees of the City of Fremont, Fremont and rural Fire Departments, expressed their concerns of why the new system was needed.  Fremont Fire Chief Todd Bernt commented, since the city went to the 800MHz system, communications have improved tremendously.  Fremont Chief of Police Jeff Elliot also commented on how they can talk directly to different agencies, except to Dodge County. Glen Still, Lt. of Fremont Police Department, and Caption Tom Christensen of the Fremont Fire Department also expressed their satisfactions on the 800MHz system, with very good portable coverage in and out of buildings.  Phil Brazelton, Caption of Washington County’s PSAP, also was present and remarked the new system is huge for public safety and first responders.  Supervisor Strand expressed his frustrations.  He knew the change needed to happen, but felt this was the biggest financial endeavor the county has ever considered and felt the county was being forced into the Motorola system, the only provider.  He commented the county is used to soliciting competitive bids.  Motorola’s proposal is a state bid and counties may purchase off of the State of Nebraska’s bid rather than soliciting bids.  Chairman Missel thanked all for their time and commented the December 15th deadline was not realistic for the committee to review and bring back their recommendation.  The next scheduled meeting of the County Board is December 20th.
At 10:30 A.M., Chairman Missel declared a short recess of the County Board.
At 10:40 A.M., the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.

Immediately thereafter, the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Equalization, with all members being present.


The Board unanimously passed a motion to accept the recommendation of County Assessor Churchill and awarded the bid contract on the CAMA System to Vanguard, the lowest bidder of the three, with a total of $146,000.   County Assessor Churchill commented the State of Nebraska would be cutting all ties with the current vendor, Orion, as of June 28, 2018 and those counties still on the software would have to convert to a different one or sign a new contract with Orion.


The Board unanimously accepted the recommendations of County Treasurer Dill on forms 457, Applications for Exemptions for motor vehicles for 2018, and approved and authorized the Chairman to sign the forms approving the exemptions as recommended.


At 10:49 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Equalization until 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday, December 20, 2017.

Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present.


At 10:50 A.M., the Board unanimously passed a motion to go into closed session to discuss general assistance claims for the month of November, 2017.

At 11:03 A.M., the Board unanimously passed a motion to go back into open session from the discussion of the claims.  No action was taken as a result of the closed session.
At 11:04 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Supervisors until Wednesday, December 20, 2017 at 9:00 A.M. 








Fred Mytty








Dodge County Clerk

1. Officials Reports

a) County Clerk: (November 2017) 12a.pdf
i) Marriage Licenses

   $275.00

ii) Copies


   $360.75

iii) Miscellaneous Fees

$6,651.46

b) Highway Department (November 2017) (Road Fund)
$7,302.96 12b.pdf
c) Building Inspection/Zoning Dept. (November 2017) $1,635.25 12c.pdf
d) Building Inspection/Zoning Dept. (November 2017) (General Fund) $8,754.00 12d.pdf
e) District Court (November 2017) $2,885.15 12e.pdf
4

